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walks, but a back injury in a car accident in 2000 means  
that I can no longer sleep on the ground.  So I have to be 
content with day walks and base camps.  I have 
organised, led or participated in walks in all Australian 
states as well as a couple of overseas walking trips.  My 
favourite walking area in Victoria is the Bogong High 
Plains, which I have visited at least annually every year 
since 1984. 

My first involvement with 
Bushwalking Victoria was in 
the late 1980s, in the days 
when it was the Federation of 
Victorian Walking Clubs and I 
was a club delegate.  I was 
also Assistant Secretary for a 
year in 1989.  I joined he 
Board of Bushwalking Victoria 
in 2007, became Vice 
President in 2009 and 
President in 2010.   

Bushwalking has been an extremely important part of my 
life for 35 years.  Through bushwalking I have made life-
long friends, met my wife, travelled all over Australia and 
overseas.  The skills I acquired through bushwalking, such 
as problem solving, leadership, independence, planning 
and working with people were also a great help in my 
working life.  My involvement with Bushwalking Victoria 
and Bushwalking Australia are my way of contributing 
back into the bushwalking and wider community ï a 
thanks for all the benefits I have enjoyed, and continue to 
enjoy as a bushwalker. 

In addition to my responsibilities as Vice President, I will 
also be leading three projects from the Strategic Plan.  
One is to continue the development of the Bushwalking 
Victoria website so that it becomes a one-stop shop for 
information and resources for Victorian bushwalkers.  The 
second is to develop a program to significantly increase 
the number of members and supporters to increase our 
financial resources and underpin our advocacy efforts.  
The third project is to review and improve Bushwalking 
Victoria communication processes, especially with all 
categories of members and supporters. 

Fred Bover, Secretary 

I have been a member of 
D i a m o n d  V a l l e y 
Bushwalking Club for just 
over 25 years.  I have 
walked in most Australian 
states and in New Zealand, 
North America, Europe and 
Japan.  I have skied in 
Australia, USA, Canada, 
Japan and New Zealand. 

 

WALKING AND TALKING WITH THE BUSHWALKING VICTORIA PRESIDENT 

This is the first of two editions in which we are introducing 
the Bushwalking Victoria Board, with each member of the 
Board talking about their background, interests and the 
areas they will be focussing on to implement the Strategic 
Plan. 

The Strategic Plan covers five-plus years, so not all 
actions will be implemented right away ï many depend on 
other actions having been completed, or at least started, 
first. 

As I mentioned in my first Walking and Talking, 
Bushwalking Victoria Board is now working on a óportfolioô 
basis ï each Board member is responsible for specific 
areas and actions. 

See you on the track. 

Tony Walker, President, Bushwalking Victoria 

Tony Walker, President 

As President, I will be focussing on policies, representation 
and relationships with other organisations.  Bushwalking 
Victoria has clear policies covering key areas of concern to 
bushwalkers, such as tracks and trails, conservation, 
bushwalking ethics and behaviour, and safety.  

Howeve r ,  t he re  a re 
constantly emerging and 
evolving issues that require 
us to review and update our 
policies ï some recent 
examples being the push 
t o w a r d s  i n c r e a s e d 
commercial óopportunitiesô in 
National Parks, and an 
emerging move towards 
allowing fossicking and small 
scale prospecting.  

I will also be part of the group that will be working on 
identifying and forming relationships with possible 
supporters and sponsors ï we need to work closely with 
like-minded organisations to increase our influence and 
impact. It is my intention to have Bushwalking Victoria 
make more noise on behalf of bushwalkers. 

Chris Towers, Vice President 

Having just completed three years as President of 
Bushwalking Victoria, I am enjoying a slightly less hectic 
schedule and reduced workload as Vice President.  
However as I am also President of Bushwalking Australia, 
the national peak bushwalking body I still have plenty to 
do. 

I have been a member of CAEX Bushwalking Club since 
1982, where I have served in most of the committee and 
office bearer roles at different times.   

My favourite form of bushwalking is overnight or extended  
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Walking & Talking continued 

I joined the Bushwalking Victoria Board in 2009 as 
Treasurer and after holding that position for three years I 
am now into my second year as Secretary.  My aim has 
been to simplify and streamline procedures and at the 
same time provide good governance for Bushwalking 
Victoria.  We aim to respond quickly to enquiries and 
request from clubs and individual members particularly on 
governance issues. 

In conjunction with Peter Campbell, BSAR Convenor, it is 
my role to provide support at Board level for Bush Search 
and Rescue Victoria and to assist with enhancing their 
profile and services. 

John Creaser, Treasurer 

I joined the Bushwalking 
Victor ia  Board in 
December 2010 after 
Chris Towers, who was 
President at the time, 
came to  Bays ide 
Bushwalking Club to tell 
us a bit about what 
Bushwalking Victoria did.  
I joined because I wanted 
to do my bit to ensure that 
Victoria has world-class 
bushwalking opportunities 
and that in everyone, 

regardless of their experience or fitness levels, has the 
opportunity to enjoy the bush.   

As such I was delighted to be a member of the strategy 
group last year and I am looking forward to the challenges 
of implementing it over the next few years.  As the 
treasurer for Bushwalking Victoria I will have responsibility 
for funding this program, including seeking additional 
sources of funding to supplement membership fees, so 
that we have the money to do the things that need to be 
done. 

I have been a member of Bayside Bushwalking Club for 
about eight years.  I really enjoy overnight walks especially 
when it is to somewhere Iôve never been before. 

Megan Major, general Board member & 
Manager, BEC 

The land, the environment and the bush have always been 
part of my life ï a childhood spent near the Western Tiers 
in Tasmania and 30 years on a farm in South Gippsland 
before moving to West Gippsland. I have been actively 
involved with Landcare for 20 years.  

In 2008 I joined the two clubs in my area: West Gippsland 
Bushwalkers and Strzelecki Bush Walking Club. I am 
Secretary of West Gippsland Bushwalkers. 

This is my third year as a Board member of Bushwalking 
Victoria. My role in the Operations Plan is consistent with 
my appointment as Manager, Bushwalking Environment  

Committee (BEC) at the 
recent AGM.   

My task is to establish a 
consultancy service to 
work cooperatively with 
decision makers and 
land managers to 
develop and maintain 
tracks and other 
b u s h w a l k i n g 
infrastructure.  

I plan to do this by 
building on the current 
structure and role of 
BEC and to instigate a more proactive approach with land 
managers.  I hope to build a network of club and individual 
members who represent bushwalkers as knowledgeable 
consultants at state, regional and local levels. This, of 
course, depends on clubsô and membersô willingness to 
volunteer their time and effort to contribute to 
planning/management committees and networks. My focus 
will be on working with land managers so that bushwalkers 
are consulted in the early stages of planning for new 
parks, tracks or facilities or review of existing park 
management plans. 

Robyn Shingles, general Board member 

A recent appointee to the Board, Robyn Shingles has been 
a member of the Strzelecki Bushwalking Club for seven 
years.  A keen traveller, she has completed many walks 
both locally and overseas.  She is happy that living in 
Gippsland provides her 
with many nearby 
oppo r tun i t i es  t o 
venture out into the 
bush, but she also likes 
to explore other 
interesting places 
around Victoria and 
beyond. 

As part of the strategic 
plan implementation, 
Robyn will assist in 
activities that relate to 
the promotion of 
bushwalking and highlighting its benefits to a wider 
audience.  The team objective is to develop an improved 
image and marketing profile for bushwalking.    

In addition, she will be involved in improving and 
expanding communication channels and support to 
members with the aim of growing our membership, and will 
assist in the development and implementation of a 
fundraising program to support the ongoing activities of 
Bushwalking Victoria. 

As one of the newest members to join the Board, she 
hopes to bring a fresh perspective and new ideas to the 
table.   
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CONSERVATION & TRACK MAINTENANCE PROJECTS 

Regent Honeyeater Projectñ 
Threatened Species Planting Weekends  

Weekends of 7-8 Sep, 21-22 Sep, 5-6 Oct 

Plant wildlife corridors for endangered species in the Lurg Hills near 

Benalla. 

Another 25 habitat sites being restored for threatened species like the 
Regent Honeyeater, Grey-crowned Babbler, Squirrel Glider and Brush-

tailed Phascogale. 

See July edition of Bushwalking News Victoria for more information. 

To register your intention to attend or for more information contact Ray 

Thomas at (03) 5761 1515 or ray@regenthoneyeater.org.au 

Northern Wilson PromñLower Barry 
Creek 

Weekend of 28-29 Sep 

  

A ôfeet on the track exerciseô that includes removing some vegetation and 
putting up additional track markers, plus an investigation of the track 

further on. 

Contact Charlie Ablitt for more information and to register interest at 

conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au 

Freemans Mill Track, Bunyip State Park 

Sunday 20 Oct 

 

Working bee to trim regrowth and remove some fallen trees to complete 

the work required to re-open the track to walkers.  

Contact Charlie Ablitt for more information and to register interest at 

conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au 

Wilsons Promontory, report by Ian McKellar 

Roaring Meg tracks 

Maintenance work on the Roaring Meg tracks and bridges 
is continuing. All the flood-recovery work has been 
completed and the affected tracks are now open. Please 
make good use of the repaired tracks particularly in the 
northern part of the park so that they will remain open. 

Discussions between Bushwalking Victoria & Parks 
Victoria 

Following the very successful joint program of track re-
opening conducted by Bushwalking Victoria and Parks 
Victoria over the last two years, and the depletion of Parks 
Victoria staff, Parks Victoria would like to discuss possible 
future projects.  

The Lighthouse 

The recently appointed staff at the lighthouse have settled 
in very well and can assure walkers staying there of an 
interesting, informative stay from now on. A few weeks 
ago the makers of the TV program óPostcardsô (broadcast 
on Channel 9) visited the lighthouse. The segment has not 
yet gone to air, so look out for it.  

Private commercial leases 

Currently the issue as to how the Government proposes to 
deal with private commercial leases within the park should 
be of great concern to organisations such as Bushwalking 
Victoria. Individuals must make their ideas known to their 
State Parliamentary representatives. 

THE BUSHWALKING ENVIRONMENT 

Reports by BEC field officers, compiled by Megan Major, Manager, Bushwalking Environment Committee 

Australian Alps, report by Jim Harker 

Touring map and guide to the Australian Alps 

The Australian Alps National Park website (joint service 
between NSW, ACT and Vic) has released an electronic 
version of the Australian Alps touring map and guide. It is 
available from 
http: / /www.naturetour ismservices.com.au/Alps-
smartphone/download-phone-guide.html  

It will work on Apple, Android, Blackberry and Windows 
devices. 

New means of protecting historic huts from bushfire 

During the last summer's bushfires, Parks Victoria 
wrapped up some huts to protect them from fire. This was 
the first time this approach has been used in Victoria and 
a report on the process is below.  See also the article on 
page 6. 

Report by Kevin Cosgriff, Ranger and Team Leader: 

The very fact that huts are out in the landscape is a major 
part of why they are valued but it makes them vulnerable. 
During the recent fire season, Parks Victoria went to the 
usual great lengths to protect these cultural assets, some 
of the methods being more spectacular than others.  

During the mid-January fires at Mount Feathertop where 
the fire was moving slowly we took the opportunity to get 
some crews up in front of it, to wrap up some of the huts in 
its path. This may sound bizarre, but as one of the many 
benefits of exchange programs with other agencies on the 
North American continent, Parks Victoria had heard about  

mailto:ray@regenthoneyeater.org.au
mailto:conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
mailto:conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
http://www.naturetourismservices.com.au/Alps-smartphone/download-phone-guide.html
http://www.naturetourismservices.com.au/Alps-smartphone/download-phone-guide.html
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BEC Field officer reports continued 

and sourced a material for wrapping up structures to 
protect them from fire. In rolls, the aluminized and glass 
fabric significantly reflects radiant heat.  

Prior to this fire season the testing of the material was 
more a practical hands-on exercise in gift wrapping: 
planning how teams would approach each hut when the 
pressure was on. Then the opportunity arrived in January 
that allowed enough time for three separate teams to head 
off and cover five huts in the path of the oncoming fire.  

The Mount Beauty crew walked into Spargos and Derricks; 
the DSE Ovens Repel Crew flew into more remote Dibbins 
and Westons; and the Orbost crew wrapped up Blairs. The 
aim wasnôt to cover the huts completely but to stop ember 
attacking the walls and where the structures meet the 
ground. (Westons was burnt in the 2006 fires, having been 
set alight by embers that travelled up to six kilometres.)  

The fires did not reach the wrapped huts (happily) but 
there was evidence of burnt leaves at some of the sites so 
it is likely it offered protection from embers.  

When we do not have one or two days of advance warning 
to wrap an asset, when it is a matter of hours, we drop 
retardant from the air. Four huts and a number of other 
assets were treated this way in January; the fire went 
through, and the retardant was effective. No huts were lost 
in the fire. 

Australian Alps National Parks Cooperative 
Management Program projects 

The Australian Alps National Parks Cooperative 
Management Program is working on various projects, 
including the following:  

ü óAustralian Alpsô is a soon to be released operational 
user guide to assist operators and field staff across the  

Alps in the difficult task of rehabilitating damaged high 
elevation ecological systems. The booklet will be a 
practical how-to guide covering topics like erosion 
control, species selection, competition control and 
mulching.  

ü Research into the social and ecological impacts of 
feral deer, a three year project just commenced, 
investigating the impacts of deer across the Alps.  

With the significant increase in the deer population 
over the past few years, there remains little scientific 
research on the social and ecological impacts of deer 
within the Australian Alps. This project will carry out an 
assessment (both desktop and field based) of the 
ecological assets in the Australian Alps potentially at 
risk from feral deer and undertake field monitoring to 
determine if detrimental impacts are actually occurring. 
The project will be coordinated by Dr Andrew Claridge 
from NSW NPWS. Andrew has commenced 
preliminary work on Stage 1 of the project (a desktop 
assessment).  

ü Work is currently underway to improve the design of 
the proposed Alps-wide feral horse population survey. 
This survey has been undertaken three times over the 
last 12 years and provides the best information on 
what changes in population are occurring on a broad 
scale. It is proposed to conduct another survey in 2014 
and with ever improving methods a specialist group is 
working on ways of maximising accuracy and 
effectiveness. (See also the August edition of 
Bushwalking News Victoria.) 

A collaborative research project with Charles Sturt 
University is being carried out into the establishment of 
ground-based methods to assist park managers in 
estimating feral horse density in a particular area (eg a 
valley). 

Ambulance Victoriaõs 4 Steps for Life Plus is a self-
educating CPR and defibrillation awareness 
program. The program is FREE for community clubs 
and groups with members aged over 50 years.  Its 
appeal lies in its simplicity, clarity and relevance to 
everyone and aims to be engaging, informative and 
fun! 
 
For more information: 
Call 1300 550 472 or  
email cpr@ambulance.vic.gov.au   
          www.ambulance.vic.gov.au  

http://www.ambulance.vic.gov.au/Community/
Community-Programs/4-Steps-for-Life-Plus.html 

mailto:cpr@ambulance.vic.gov.au
http://www.ambulance.vic.gov.au
http://www.ambulance.vic.gov.au/Community/Community-Programs/4-Steps-for-Life-Plus.html
http://www.ambulance.vic.gov.au/Community/Community-Programs/4-Steps-for-Life-Plus.html
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AFTER THE FIRES ð MT HOTHAMõS HISTORIC WALKING TRACKS  

A lightning strike near Harrietville in January this year 
ignited a bushfire that was to impact on the Mt Hotham 
Alpine Resort and the surrounding Alpine National Park for 
many weeks.  The fires saw tracks and trails in the region 
closed for most of the 2012-13 bushwalking season.   

Dramatic natural events are nothing new to the Australian 
Alps.  Topography, geology and climate in their extreme 
forms have shaped the landscape as well as influenced 
human activity in the region.  These influences have both 
provided and limited opportunities for the development of 
the region.  Much of the history of human activity in this 
challenging landscape is lost, but an awaking interest in 
recent years has seen a rediscovery of some of this 
fascinating heritage.  Two walking tracks recently opened 
in the Mt Hotham Alpine Resort give a glimpse into the 
European history of this dramatically spectacular 
landscape. 

The discovery of gold at Omeo, Beechworth and in the 
Buckland Valley from 1852 saw a large and industrious 
population move into the region for the first time.  The first 
permanent gold mining activity around Mt Hotham 
occurred from the early 1860s in the Upper Dargo.  At 
Brandy Creek, five kilometres from Hotham, deep alluvial 
gold deposits were worked profitably for many years.  
During the early 1880s rich yields from some of the Brandy 
Creek mines saw a rush to the area, with large-scale 
investment in the area.  The largest company, the 
Cobungra Gold Mining Co, invested £11,000 in the 
construction of a 7½ mile water race and introduction of 
the latest highïpressure hydraulic sluicing technology.  
More than 120 men were employed in cutting the race 
through some of the most difficult terrain in the region.  
The water race harnessed the abundance of water which 
had accumulated in the winter snows.   

Today this abandoned mining feature has been 
transformed into the Cobungra Ditch Walking Track.  
There are  stone retaining walls for much of its length.  
Interpretative signs along the 12.5km walk highlight the  
walkôs fascinating history, including the raceôs  

construction and the history and influences of gold mining 
in the area.  The walk terminates at the Brandy Creek 
mine where the devastation revealed by the harnessing of 
the winter snows is obvious by the starkness of the 
landscape and the absence of a whole hillside. 

The other principal historic track in the Mt Hotham Resort 
is the Huts Walk.  This track links three huts, each of 
which represents an important part of the heritage of the 
area.   

The jewel in the crown is Spargoôs Hut.  One of the oldest 
buildings in the area, the hut was built by local identity Bill 
Spargo for his prospecting activity at Golden Point in 
1927-28.  Bill lived in the corrugated-iron and bush pole 
hut for many years while he eked out a living from gold 
prospecting and mining.   

On Black Friday in 1939, Spargo was bailed up in his hut, 
surrounded by the raging bushfire.  As flames took hold of 
the building he was able to extinguish them with water 
from a small ditch which he had cut to the door of his hut.  
Both Bill and the hut survived, but the hills around him 
were laid bare.   

Not one to waste an opportunity, Billôs prospecting activity 
was made easier with the removal of undergrowth by the 
fires.  As a result Bill discovered a rich gold-bearing reef 
which he christened the Red Robin.  The first two tons of  
crushing yielded 173 ounces of gold.  So although they 
nearly cost him his life, the bushfires provided Bill with the 
discovery of his dreams in what was to become a rags-to-
riches story.   

Today a walk to Spargoôs little cabin is a remarkably 
engaging experience.   

Other tracks, although not yet historically interpreted, can 
also be quite revealing of the history of European 
occupation and activity.  The Machinery Spur Track, 
named for the carting of a stamp battery along this route 
in 1891, takes walkers to the operating Red Robin mine 
and battery, the reef originally found by Spargo in 1941.   

Only a 1km section of the 12.5km Cobungra Ditch was burnt by the 
January 2013 bushfires 

Section of the Cobungra Ditch overlooking Swindlerôs Creek, singed 
by the Harrietville bushfire in January 2013 
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After the fires continued 

Mt Tabletop, adjacent to the alpine village of 
Dinner Plain, is another old mining location.  
Also known as Square Mountain, this area 
was a route to the mining location of Mayford 
on the Upper Dargo River Goldfield.  The area 
was also worked for its deep lead gold 
deposits. 

Despite the extremes of the climate, the 
physical remains of some of the regions 
heritage still manage to survive.  Spargoôs Hut 
has survived the direct impact of two 
significant bushfire events (1939 and 2003) 
and, fortunately, the recent bushfire didnôt 
reach the hut.  The Cobungra Ditch saw only 
minor impacts to fire.  The majority of walking 
tracks in the immediate region of Mt Hotham, 
including the Huts Walk and Cobungra Ditch 
will be open again at the commencement of 
this Bushwalking Season opening on 
Melbourne Cup Weekend. 

Andrew Swift, Cultural 
Heritage Officer & 

Walking Track Manager 
 Mt Hotham Alpine Resort 

Management.   

Since a young age Andrew 
Swift has been exploring 
the mining history of the 
remote corners of the 
mountains of North Eastern 
Victoria.  He has given 
numerous presentations, 
wr i t ten  books  and 
presented documentaries 
on the regions forgotten 
history.  Andrew currently 
works as Cultural Heritage 
Officer and Walking track 
Manager for the Mt 
Hotham Alpine Resort. 

Spargoôs Hut wrapped in aluminized and glass fabric to protect the building 
against radiant heat.  Fortunately, the fires did not  reach the locality and the build-

ing was spared again. 

UPSTREAM 50KM CHALLENGE 
Saturday 16 November 

ü Registrations are now open.  Registrations close on Friday 
8th November 2013. 

ü Walk or run the 50km from Docklands to Donvale along the 
Yarra River. Enter as an individual, a 50km team or a relay 
team. Each relay participant must walk a minimum of 30km. 

ü There is no registration fee, but each participant must commit to 
fundraising a minimum of $200 in donations. 

ü The event is raising funds for Disability Sport & Rec, FareShare, 
The Isabella and Marcus Fund and The Leprosy Mission 

For more information: http://upstreamfoundation.org/ 

http://upstreamfoundation.org/
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BSAR WINTER SEARCH TRAINING WEEKEND LAKE MOUNTAIN, JULY 2013  

We had appropriate winter weather conditions for Bush 
Search and Rescue's main weekend training event for 
2013.     

This training was open to all current BSAR members, 
prospective members and experienced bushwalkers who 
are considering membership of BSAR and who meet or 
who are close to meeting the requirements for BSAR 
membership.   

A pre-training evening for new and potential members was 
held on Monday 15 July in Melbourne to provide 
background information and an opportunity for participants 
to ask questions.  

It was snowing heavily when we arrived at Lake Mountain 
on 21 July.  Participants were split into streams to provide 
relevant training focus for both new and experienced 
members and opportunities to build on existing skills.   On 
Saturday we covered feature searching, line searching, 
sound and light searching at night and setting up a sked 
stretcher. 

On Sunday we put these skills to work in a full search 
scenario.  Two ómissing peopleô were located and one was 
hauled back in a sked. 

Source: BSAR website 
http://www.bsar.org/LakeMountain2013 

http://www.bsar.org/LakeMountain2013

